TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

AUGUST 13th, 2020


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, August 13th, 2020 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at about 7:15 pm due to unsuccessful attempts to stream the meeting live on Facebook.  America the Beautiful was played, and Ms. Burton thanked videographer Peter Skorewicz for getting the Zoom meeting set up. The Supervisor dedicated the meeting in honor of Noralee Evans who was born on August 6th, the daughter of James and Shannon Evans, and granted her “dual citizenship” to both Stanford and Pine Plains.

Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – present




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting were Planning Board chair Thomas Angell and Town Attorney Robert Butts.
LIAISON REPORTS:
Councilwoman Weinberger had three reports: 1) from the Rec. Commission – they were planning a movie night for Community Day, fall soccer would be starting Sept. 26th and they were hoping to have the Town Board’s approval for a new Commission member, Jessica O’Dell; 2) She participated in a conference call for the Dutchess County Police Reform committee that would be meeting every other week, and hoped to have policies and procedures completed by Nov. 1st, and added that even towns without local police will be involved; 3) from the Historical Society, Kathie Spiers had applied to the Pomeroy Foundation for two more historical markers, for Haights Mill and Stissing Junction.  The Briggs cemetery marker will be installed in the fall and a state and federal designation for this will be applied for as well.  The Baptist church clean up was starting and Mrs. Spiers was thanked for all her hard work in getting so much accomplished.  The Supervisor added that the Briggs cemetery has a nest of rattlesnakes but are working with the DEC for their removal and warning signs will be posted.
Councilman Coughlin had no report.

Councilman Pepe reported that the Zoning Board of Appeals had no applications and therefore did not meet.
Supervisor Burton said that Carole Hanlon is taking over as the new Planning Board liaison for her.  Mrs. Hanlon’s report covered the 7/29 Planning Board meeting that held five public hearings, a lot line change application and a guest cottage approval, as well as a signage question from Cobble Pond Farm which would be discussed at length later on in this meeting.
The Supervisor also gave an update on the Comprehensive Plan Review Committee’s meetings: they’ve met bimonthly and are looking into working with a consultant, hoping to streamline the process of tweaking the 2012 Plan, that would then go to the Planning Board and the Town Board.
SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Burton stated that the Rec. Commission and the Stanford Business Association were sponsoring a free concert, the “Saints of Swing” at the Rec. on August 29th.  Covid precautions were being overseen by Director of Emergency Management Lou Casciano and all signups will be done online, with staggered entrance times; the Pine Plains Board of Education has decided that school will start with 5 weeks of remote learning; recapping the Hurricane and its aftermath, there were 117,000 outages throughout the County, and thanked Jim Myers and the Highway crew for their hard work clearing roads; the Rec. will be closing on August 30th due to many of the staff leaving for college, and a big “shout out” to Lauren for her work as Supervisor of the Rec. this year; the census will be ending Sept. 30th so please register as soon as possible if you have not already done so; the Town Board has begun the budget development process and has no plans to reduce services or the quality of those services, and will attempt to have in-person budget workshops; and the Dutchess Planning Federation is having their online training classes at no charge.
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MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to accept the agenda with the following additions: acknowledgement of more of the financial reports from Councilman Pepe, and from Councilwoman Weinberger, the appointment of a new Rec. Commission member.  With these additions noted, a roll call vote was taken:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.  Motion carried.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. OLD HIGHWAY GARAGE DEMOLITION: To be discussed later on in the meeting.

2. APPOINT PLANNING BOARD SECRETARY: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint Sara Knickerbocker retroactively to July 9, 2020 at $16 per hour for 6 hours per week.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

APPOINT NEW RECREATION COMMISSION MEMBER: A motion was made by Mary Weinberger, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to appoint Jessica O’Dell as a new Rec. Commission member to fill an unexpired term through 12/31/21.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
1. COBBLE POND SIGNAGE QUESTION: Planning Board Chair Thomas Angell was present at the Zoom meeting and spoke to the Board about a question that was posed to them regarding a new signage application from Cobble Pond Farm.  After lengthy discussion with the Board, a motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by May Weinberger, to start this matter with the Building Inspector’s office, and if needed, have him forward this to the Zoning Board.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
2. COMMUNITY DAY: After meeting with the Grange and following the new plans by the Pine Plains Board of Education for remote learning for the first month or so, Community Day will only be the Grange’s chicken BBQ and a movie night sponsored by the Recreation Commission.
3. CIVIL WAR MONUMENT LIGHTING AT 9/11 MEMORIAL: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to allow the Fire Company to set up a display to honor Dennis Gilhooly at the Civil War monument at the foot of the Town Hall hill and allow the Fire Company to use the electric outlets for their 9/11 tribute of flags on the hill.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
4A. TAX CAP OVERRIDE-SET PUBLIC HEARING: The following resolution was introduced:                           RESOLUTION No. 8A of 2020

Authorizing the Town Board to Override the Real Property Tax Levy Limit for the 2021 Fiscal Year Town Budget
   
At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), via Zoom on the 13th day of August, 2020, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor, Wendy Burton, called the meeting to order, and Councilman Frank Pepe, seconded by Supervisor Wendy Burton, moved the following resolution, to introduce the following proposed local law, to be known as Proposed Local Law No. 1 of 2020, entitled “A Local Law Authorizing the Town Board to Override the Real Property Tax Levy Limit for the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget.” 

BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows:

Section 1.   Declaration of intent.  The Town Board has determined that the combination of the Covid-19 Pandemic, the resulting severe economic downturn and general
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uncertainty have made it impossible for the Town to adopt a responsible budget for Fiscal Year 2021 without having to exceed the “tax levy limit” as that term is defined in New York General Municipal Law Section 3-c.  The intent of this Local Law is to allow the Town of Stanford to adopt a budget for Fiscal Year 2021 that requires a real property tax levy in excess of the “tax levy limit.”  The New York State Comptroller has announced that, absent an override, the Town must be limited to a 0.0156 Allowable Levy Growth

Factor for Fiscal Year 2021.  Therefore, the Town Board has determined it is in the best interest of the Town, and its residents, for the Town Board to enact a Local Law authorizing the override of the Tax Levy Limit for the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget as the Town Board is authorized to do pursuant to New York General Municipal Law Section 3-c.     
Section 2.  Authority.  This Local Law is adopted pursuant to subdivision 5 of Section 3-c of the New York General Municipal Law, which expressly authorizes the Town Board to override the New York Property Tax Cap for the coming fiscal year by the adoption of a local law approved by a vote of at least sixty percent (60%) of the Town Board.

Section 3.  The Town Board of the Town of Stanford is hereby authorized to adopt a budget for Fiscal Year 2021 that requires a real property Tax Levy which is greater than the amount otherwise prescribed in Section 3-c of the New York General Municipal Law.  

Section 4.  This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the New York State Department of State.

Town Supervisor Wendy Burton advised the Town Board that, pursuant to the Municipal Home Rule Law of the State of New York, it was necessary to hold a public hearing upon this proposed local law.

 
WHEREAS, Supervisor Burton has introduced this proposed local law for the Town of Stanford, to be known as Town of Stanford Proposed Local Law No. 1 of 2020, entitled “A Local Law Authorizing the Town Board to Override the Real Property Tax Levy Limit for the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget.”

NOW THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a public hearing be held in relation to the proposed local law as set forth in the form of notice, hereinafter provided, at which hearing parties in interest and citizens shall have an opportunity to be heard, to be held at the Town Hall on September 8, 2020, at 7 o’clock p.m., Prevailing Time, and that notice of said meeting shall be published in the official newspaper of general circulation in the Town of Stanford by the Town Clerk, at least five (5) days before such hearing and that such notice shall be in the following form:
NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

TAKE NOTICE that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford will hold a public hearing at the Town Hall, 26 Town Hall Road, Stanfordville, New York 12581, on September 8, 2020, at 7 o’clock p.m., Prevailing Time on Proposed Local Law No. 1 of 2020, entitled “A Local Law Authorizing the Town Board to Override the Real Property Tax Levy Limit for the Fiscal Year 2021 Budget”
 
TAKE FURTHER NOTICE, that copies of the aforesaid proposed local law will be available for examination at the Town of Stanford Town Hall, 26 Town Hall Road, Stanfordville, New York, during normal business hours on all business days between the date of this notice and the date of the public hearing.

TAKE FURTHER NOTICE, that all persons interested and citizens shall have an opportunity to be heard on said proposal at the time and place aforesaid.

DATED: 
Stanfordville, New York



August 13, 2019
 Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk  

The following resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
Wendy Burton, Supervisor

Yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman

Yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
Yes
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman
Yes
Paul Coughlin, Councilman

No

Resolution #8A of 2020 was adopted by the Town of Stanford Town Board and certified this 13th day of August, 2020.
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Discussion followed regarding how and where to hold this Public Hearing so the Supervisor will work on this matter prior to the public hearing notice being published. 

4B. RESOLUTION Supervisor Burton also brought up another matter of a resolution for the acquisition of a parcel of land that has been gifted to the Town.  The following resolution was offered:
RESOLUTION #8B
ACCEPTING A GIFT OF REAL PROPERTY FOR A PUBLIC PARK
    At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 13th day of August, 2020, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor, Wendy Burton, called the meeting to order, and Supervisor Burton moved the following resolution, seconded by Councilman Paul Coughlin to wit.

WHEREAS, the Bangall Trust is the current owner of an approximately 4.91 acre, vacant parcel of real property located at 39 Hunns Lake Road in the Town of Stanford and designated by Tax Identification No.  6768-03-305320 (“the Property”); and 

WHEREAS, the Trustee of the Bangall Trust, David R. Stack, has offered to donate the Property to the Town of Stanford to be used as a public park and with certain other restrictions contained in the proposed Deed annexed hereto; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board has the authority pursuant to New York State Town Law Section 64(8) to accept by gift real property for any public purpose, including the use as a park, upon such terms or conditions as may be prescribed by the donor and accepted by the Town; and 

WHEREAS, the Town Board now wishes to accept as a gift from the Bangall Trust the Property for use as a public park and subject to the restrictions contained in the proposed Deed from the Trustee of the Bangall Trust to the Town annexed hereto provided the results of a title search and environmental assessment of the Property are determined to be acceptable by the Town Attorney; and 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board has determined that it is in the best interest of the Town to accept the conveyance of the Property as a gift from the Bangall Trust for use as a public park and subject to the other restrictions set forth in the proposed Deed annexed hereto;

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby authorizes the Town Supervisor to execute any documents necessary to retain a title company licensed in the State of New York to conduct a title search of the Property and issue a title insurance policy and to retain an environmental engineering firm to conduct an environmental assessment of the Property; and be it further

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby approves and authorizes the payment of a sum not to exceed $5,000 for the purpose of paying for any title search and/or title insurance policy and paying for any environmental assessment of the Property; and be it further

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby accepts the gift of the Property from the Bangall Trust for use as a public park and subject to the other restrictions contained in the proposed Deed annexed hereto provided the results of a title search and environmental assessment of the Property are determined to be acceptable by the Town Attorney; and be it further 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, the Town Board hereby authorizes the Town Supervisor to execute any documents necessary to accept the conveyance of the Property from the Bangall Trust to the Town, including but not limited to documents necessary to record a deed with the Dutchess County Clerk’s office; and be it further 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby approves and authorizes the payment of a sum not to exceed $500 for the purpose of paying the recording fees necessary to record the Deed conveying the Property from the Bangall Trust to the Town with the Dutchess County Clerk’s office; and be it further

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately.

This resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor

Yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman

Yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
Yes
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Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman
Yes
Paul Coughlin, Councilman

Yes
The foregoing resolution, #8B of 2020 was adopted and certified this 13th day of August, 2020.
5. EVENTS COMMITTEE: The Events Committee was formalized on the motion of Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, with the following members having a term of 2 years: Gail Goodman, Curtis Moore, Amy Singer, Leevi Ernits and Claire 
Copley.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
6. APPOINT TOWN ENGINEER: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint Ray Jurkowski from the firm CPL (formerly Morris Associates) adding that his fees were comparable and they have municipal rates.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
7. RESCIND BID AWARD FOR OLD GARAGE DEMOLITION, HAVE ENGINEER DRAFT A NEW BID AND AWARD BIDS FOR ASBESTOS REMOVAL: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to rescind the bid award to demolish the old Highway garage building as the project was bigger than anticipated.  Councilman Pepe added his thanks to the Supervisor as she worked so hard to keep these costs down and to work with a local vendor.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Another motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to have the Town Engineer prepare a formal bid for the full scope of this project.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.


An additional motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to have the asbestos removal part of the demolition  be a separate process, on the advice of Attorney Ian MacDonald and Engineer Ray Jurkowski, and award the asbestos removal and disposal to Magnum Environmental Services for $21,000.00, the lowest of the three proposals.  This will include the removal and disposal of approximately 1,200 sq. ft. of asbestos transit wall panels and 5 window units with asbestos caulk/glazing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

Another motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to have Spectrum Environmental Associates conduct a mandatory air monitoring during the asbestos removal process for $755.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

8. APPROVE EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to renew the contract of EAP FOR $750 and make all 32 employees aware that they have this benefit if needed.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
9. FREE RABIES CLINIC: The Supervisor announced that the County SPCA was having a free rabies clinic on Saturday, Aug. 29th from 8am to noon at their facility at 636 Violet Avenue in Hyde Park.
10. APPOINT NEW C.A.C. SECRETARY: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to appoint Teddy Secor as the CAC secretary at $16 per hour for a total of 80 hours per year.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.
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11. APPOINT NEW C.A.C. MEMBER: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Paul Coughlin, to appoint Curtis DeVito as a new Conservation Advisory Commission member to fill an unexpired term.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

12. DOG SEIZURE FEES: On the advise of Dog Control Officer Richard Prentice, a motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to increase the dog seizure fees from $10-1st offense, $20-2nd offense, $30-3rd offense per year to $25, $50 

and $100 respectively.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – no; Frank Pepe – yes.

13. DUTCHESS COUNTY POLICING COMMISSION: Already covered by Councilwoman Weinberger in her liaison report.
14. SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY: Tabled until September.

15. RADAR SPEEDS SIGNS: Jane Cottrell, the Supervisor’s secretary, will look into obtaining a grant for purchasing solar powered speed limit signs.

16. RETIREMENT RESOLUTION: A motion was made by Paul Coughlin, seconded by Wendy Burton, to approve the first part of a NYS Retirement Resolution for those employees in the system, as follows:
RESOLUTION #8C OF 2020
STANDARD WORKDAY RESOLUTION FOR TOWN  EMPLOYEES

[image: image1.emf]
This resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:
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Wendy Burton, Supervisor

Yes
Frank Pepe, Councilman

Yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
Yes
Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman
Yes
Paul Coughlin, Councilman

Yes
The foregoing resolution, #8C of 2020 was adopted and certified this 13th day of August, 2020.

17. CABLEVISION DISCUSSION: An auditor hired by the Town reported that Cablevision has a shortfall of $33,000 owed to the Town, as they have only paid $50,000 in franchise fees.  Discussion followed.  A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to hold a public hearing on Tuesday, September 8th, 2020 at 7pm or as soon thereafter, regarding the revocation of the franchise agreement between the Town and Cablevision System Dutchess Corporation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

18. FINANCIAL REPORTS: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Wendy Burton, to acknowledge receipt of the following financial reports: a Budget timeline adjustment, a 2020 expenditures report through July, and an end of year financial forecast.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – yes; Frank Pepe – yes.

A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Wendy Burton, to support a 35% Fund Balance goal.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.             (Councilman Coughlin was absent for the rest of this meeting)


A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Wendy Burton, to adjust the Solar Farm inspection fees in response to the increase in size of the local solar farm commercial venture from 5.0 megawatts to 7.70 megawatts as follows:

Solar Farm Fees

Size MW 
 MW Increase 
Fee

Fee/MW ratio      (Expansion in red)
2.50



$3,750.00 
$1,500.00

3.75 

1.25 

$5,625.00
$1,500.00

5.00 

1.25 

$7,500.00 
$1,500.00

6.25 

1.25 

$9,000.00 
$1,440.00

7.50 

1.25 

$10,500.00 
$1,400.00

Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.   


Discussion regarding auditors was tabled until September.
19. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the July 6th Town Board Workshop and the July 9th Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.   Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.   

20.  APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #8 FOR AUGUST 2020: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe, to approve the payment of Abstract #8 of 2020 as follows:  General Fund, check #s 5206-5208 and 5378-5428, in the amount of $45,082.18; Highway Fund, check #s 3669-3701, in the amount of $66,298.78; Transfer Station, check #s 3115-3117, in the amount of $8,421.30; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #3030, in the amount of $775.25; and Capital Projects Fund, check #3001, in the amount of $459.99.  Grand total of Abstract #8 of 2020: $120,857.50.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.   
EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to close the regular meeting at 9:30 pm and go into an Executive Session regarding a personnel issue.  Motion carried with a roll call vote: Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – 
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yes.   The Board exited their Executive Session at 9:53 pm on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon, with all present voting in favor.  Motion carried.  

A motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:54 pm, with no action taken, was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
______________________________

Respectfully submitted, 
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
